PAGE  
2
Academic Senate Minutes 

October 24, 2006


HUMBOLDT STATE UNIVERSITY





06/07:05

Academic Senate Minutes







10/24/06

Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 on Tuesday, October 10, 2006, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present:  Backues, Bliven, Brandenburg, Butler, Chaney, Cheyne, Coffey, Dunk, Fulgham, Haag, Henkel, Holschuh, Larson, MacConnie, Marshall, Meiggs, Mortazavi, Moyer, Paoli, Paynton, Powell, Rawal, Richmond, Riordan, C. Roberts, D. Roberts, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Thobaben, Van Duzer, Vellanoweth, Wieand, Woodstra, Yarnall.
Members Absent: Gunsalus, Kornreich, Vrem.
Proxies:  Vellanoweth for Virnoche, Vellanoweth for Dunk after 5 p.m.
Guests:  Paul Mann, Nancy Hurlbut, Susan Higgins, Karen Earls, Anna Kircher, Jean Burges, and numerous members of the faculty.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of October 10, 2006
M/S/P (Schwetman/MacConnie) to approve the minutes from the meeting of October 10, 2006 as written, with 1 Abstention.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

Chair Mortazavi reported on the recent campus senate chairs meeting.  Issues discussed at the meeting included:

· Costs of moving standardized student evaluation forms to an online process
· Retention, tenure, and promotion policies, especially in relation to service activities of junior faculty, and whether or not advising should be considered as part of the RTP process; and how to incorporate junior faculty into faculty governance

· Is there a definition of “structural deficit” within the CSU system? Many campuses are using this term

· Do campuses need individual policies with respect to endowed chairs?
· Need to find creative ways to solve problems of lack of faculty housing

· ACR 73 (a resolution passed many years ago that requires 75% tenure track faculty to 25% lecturers) – can this policy be enforced?

· Growth in class sizes.

The campus senate chairs also met with the CSU Academic Council and discussed the new Cornerstones strategic planning process, “Access to Excellence”.  A steering committee has already been formed to begin work on the process.  The coded memorandum on access to electronic and information technology for persons with disabilities was also discussed.  

The CSU Campus Practices for Student Success Conference was held on Friday, October 20.  
The list of recent resolutions either approved or not approved by the President is included in the agenda packet.  In addition, the President approved the Resolution on Adding Administrators to Senate Standing Committees (#01-06/07-EX).

Proxies were announced.
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair MacConnie):  The Committee continues to work on Appendix J revisions for areas of performance and should have a draft completed shortly.
Statewide Senate (Senator Thobaben):  ACR 73 was a concurrent resolution passed by the legislature which the Chancellor’s Office, the CFA, and Academic Senate responded to.  The idea was to raise the percentage of tenured and tenure-track faculty to 75% and to save money to be able to afford this.  It’s been on the back burner.  It will be one of the issues to be addressed in the Cornerstones II process.  The next statewide senate plenary is in two weeks.

Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  The University Budget Committee (UBC) did not meet last Friday.  The Committee will be undertaking a series of data analyses.  The UBC will meet this Friday from 2-4 p.m. in the Corbett Conference Room.
General Faculty (President Lou Ann Wieand):  A thank you note was received from the Cranston family.  President Wieand acknowledged the presence of several full professors who are present to speak during the open forum.
University Curriculum Committee (Chair Van Duzer):  An invitation was extended to everyone to attend the “Budding Ideas Tea” tomorrow afternoon.  Information on the GE Pilot Project for interdisciplinary courses will be provided.
California Faculty Association (Chapter President Meiggs):  Bargaining failed and impasse has been declared and CFA is currently in mediation.  CFA had its fall assembly in Sacramento last weekend and the delegates unanimously voted that CFA hold its members, should a contract not be reached, to areas of job action, including a rolling strike or a general strike.  This may happen before the end of the semester and information will be received in the mail on how to participate.
Associated Students (President Chaney):  Students met with Faculty Trustee Craig Smith during his campus visit and discussed campus-wide issues with him.  Two resolution were passed at yesterday’s meeting:  A Resolution Supporting National Coming Out Day and a Resolution in Support of Prop 1D.  The AS Council has created subcommittees to work on specific objectives for the remainder of the year.  The Council met with President Richmond to discuss budget issues.
President’s Office (President Richmond):  The President thanked everyone who participated in the meetings with Faculty Trustee Craig Smith.  Adrienne Colegrove Raymond (Student Academic Services Outreach) and Jacquelyn Bolman (INRSEP) were thanked for arranging and giving presentations to the California Rural Indian Health Board which recently met in Arcata.  It was an opportunity to discuss CSU’s outreach efforts to Native Americans as well as discuss HSU.  A group, including several faculty involved in research, has been meeting to discuss ways the Sponsored Programs Foundation might be re-organized to make it more efficient.  The President, along with faculty in the Education Department, has been working with local educators on the possibility of establishing a P-16 Council.  The council would be comprised of individuals working collaboratively to share programs and curricula, from pre-school through high school.  P-16 councils have been very successful in other areas of the state.  Professors Gary Hendrickson and Steve Steinberg were recognized for their participation in a trip to the Yurok tribal headquarters to meet with a group of state officials and legislative staff who are reviewing the status of the Klamath Watershed and the possibility of the removal of some of the dams on the Klamath River.  HSU’s Klamath Watershed Institute is now well-funded and provides access to information on the Klamath that wasn’t easily available before.
Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  A number of activities and programs are occurring, including the Annual Dialogue on Race next week.  Students should be encouraged to participate.  There will also be programs for faculty and administrators.  Internship Week will also be going; this is an opportunity to help prepare students for opportunities for internships.  Last year the Career Center listed 4700 internships, and many academic programs require internships.  American Indian Motivation Day will be November 2.  Native American high school students will be visiting the campus to talk about postsecondary education.  Fall Admission is Saturday; ca. 350 prospective freshmen will be coming to campus.
Resolution on the Role of the Academic Senate in Budget Reduction (#08-06/07-EX)
The resolution was postponed from October, with an amendment on the floor:

Resolution on the Role of the Academic Senate in Budget Reduction
RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that an ad hoc committee consisting of the University Budget Committee and others to be named in consultation with the Academic Senate be formed during the academic year 2006/2007; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the aforementioned ad hoc committee be charged to review the University’s budget process, the University’s budget policy, and the University’s structural deficit during the academic year 2006/2007; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the aforementioned ad hoc committee be charged to review each Division of the University to identify the essential core programs, in order to create a balanced budget for 2007/2008 academic year; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to President Richmond that implementation of the ad hoc committee’s recommendations be done in full consultation with HSU Academic Senate; and be it further

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University forwards this resolution to the President of HSU, the Faculty of HSU, and the Associated Students of HSU.

RATIONALE: The University budget process and budget policy are up for review by the Academic Senate in 2006.  Additionally, Humboldt State University faces a severe budget crisis that could potentially affect the academic areas of curriculum, methods of instruction, and faculty employment. According to the American Association of University Professors (AAUP), these are primarily the faculty’s responsibility.  Furthermore, the AAUP considers faculty participation “in the preparation of the total institution budget and in decisions relevant to the further appropriating of its specific fiscal division” to be of utmost importance to institutions of higher education. Therefore, the faculty must have a clear voice on the matter of a balanced budget for Humboldt State University.  The recommended ad hoc committee is a reasonable body to find a solution to this crisis.

Amended – September 26, 2006

Amended – October 10, 2006

Amendment and discussion on the floor at the time of postponement:

M/S (Backues/Paoli) to amend the first resolved clause as follows:

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that an ad hoc committee consisting of the University Budget Committee and others (at least two faculty, one student, one administrator, and one staff) to be named in consultation with the Academic Senate be formed during the academic year 2006/2007; and be it further

Discussion:
It was requested that the amendment be reinstated.  Everyone was referred to a copy of the amendment in the Senate packet.
There was no discussion on the amendment.  Voting on the amendment occurred and FAILED with 9 No votes and 18 Abstentions.

M/S (Larson/Powell) to amend the resolution by substitution of the following, which was handed-out to all senators:
Resolution on the Role of the Academic Senate in Budget Reduction
#08-06/07-EX – October 24, 2006

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that an expanded task force be formed in 2006/07 to create budget-reduction recommendations to the President, ; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the membership of the aforementioned ad hoc task force shall include the University Budget Committee and others to be named by the President in consultation with the Academic Senate Executive Committee, and that at least 50 percent of the voting members of the ad hoc task force be faculty.




RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University forwards this resolution to the President of HSU, the Faculty of HSU, and the Associated Students of HSU.

RATIONALE: The University budget process and budget policy are up for review by the Academic Senate in 2006.  Additionally, Humboldt State University faces a severe budget crisis that could potentially affect the academic areas of curriculum, methods of instruction, and faculty employment. According to the American Association of University Professors (AAUP), these are primarily the faculty’s responsibility.  Furthermore, the AAUP considers faculty participation “in the preparation of the total institution budget and in decisions relevant to the further appropriating of its specific fiscal division” to be of utmost importance to institutions of higher education. Therefore, the faculty must have a clear voice on the matter of a balanced budget for Humboldt State University.  The recommended ad hoc task force is a reasonable body to find a solution to this crisis.

Discussion of the amendment by substitution:
The resolution needs to include specific wording in regard to having additional student representation on the ad hoc task force.
It was suggested that “at least 10% of the voting members of the ad hoc task force be students” be added to the second resolved clause.  

Since currently two students are serving on the University Budget Committee; “for a total of three students” was suggested as wording.
The Senate doesn’t need to micromanage the situation; consultation is already written in the proposed amendment.  There is already student representation on the UBC and it is understood that the desire is to maintain broad representation across campus on the UBC.  Student leadership can make their wishes known at a later point if they feel they need an additional representative.
Students want more say in the budget committee and would like to be considered more in this action.

M/S (Fulgham/Larson) to end the debate on the amendment by substitution.  Voting occurred and motion FAILED with 17 Yes votes, 8 No votes, and 1 Abstention.
· It was clarified that after the vote on the amendment, senators can still make further amendments to the resolution.

· It was clarified that an amendment by substitution is being used to propose complete re-wording of the original resolution as a whole, rather than proposing numerous individual amendments.  [The amendment by substitution of a new or reworded motion follows the usual rules governing amendments … (Sturgis).]
· If the amendment is passed, then there can be further debate on the resolution as amended by substitution.

There was no further discussion on the amendment.  Voting on the amendment by substitution occurred and PASSED UNANIMOUSLY with 29 yes votes.  The resolution now reads:

Resolution on the Role of the Academic Senate in Budget Reduction
#08-06/07-EX – October 24, 2006

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that an expanded task force be formed in 2006/07 to create budget-reduction recommendations to the President; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the aforementioned ad hoc task force shall include the University Budget Committee and others to be named by the President in consultation with the Academic Senate Executive Committee, and that at least 50 percent of the voting members of the ad hoc task force be faculty; and be it further 

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University forwards this resolution to the President of HSU, the Faculty of HSU, and the Associated Students of HSU. 

RATIONALE: The University budget process and budget policy are up for review by the Academic Senate in 2006.  Additionally, Humboldt State University faces a severe budget crisis that could potentially affect the academic areas of curriculum, methods of instruction, and faculty employment. According to the American Association of University Professors (AAUP), these are primarily the faculty’s responsibility.  Furthermore, the AAUP considers faculty participation “in the preparation of the total institution budget and in decisions relevant to the further appropriating of its specific fiscal division” to be of utmost importance to institutions of higher education. Therefore, the faculty must have a clear voice on the matter of a balanced budget for Humboldt State University.  The recommended ad hoc task force is a reasonable body to find a solution to this crisis.
M/S (Backues/Larson) to amend the resolution by adding a new resolved clause following the current second resolved clause stating:  that the Academic Senate of HSU  also recommends that representation of students [on the ad hoc task force] should also be raised by one additional member.  
There was no discussion on the amendment.  Voting occurred and PASSED with 23 Yes votes, 3 No votes, and 2 Abstentions.
Voting on the resolution as amended occurred and PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.  The final resolution reads:

Resolution on the Role of the Academic Senate in Budget Reduction
#08-06/07-EX – October 24, 2006

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that an expanded task force be formed in 2006/07 to create budget-reduction recommendations to the President; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the aforementioned ad hoc task force shall include the University Budget Committee and others to be named by the President in consultation with the Academic Senate Executive Committee, and that at least 50 percent of the voting members of the ad hoc task force be faculty; and be it further 

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University also recommends that the student representation on the ad hoc task force be raised by one additional member; and be it further

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University forwards this resolution to the President of HSU, the Faculty of HSU, and the Associated Students of HSU. 

RATIONALE: The University budget process and budget policy are up for review by the Academic Senate in 2006.  Additionally, Humboldt State University faces a severe budget crisis that could potentially affect the academic areas of curriculum, methods of instruction, and faculty employment. According to the American Association of University Professors (AAUP), these are primarily the faculty’s responsibility.  Furthermore, the AAUP considers faculty participation “in the preparation of the total institution budget and in decisions relevant to the further appropriating of its specific fiscal division” to be of utmost importance to institutions of higher education. Therefore, the faculty must have a clear voice on the matter of a balanced budget for Humboldt State University.  The recommended ad hoc task force  is a reasonable body to find a solution to this crisis.
Senate Review of the University Budget Committee – Discussion
Materials for the discussion in the packet include a letter from Chair Mortazavi to President Richmond, requesting that the Senate have until November 1 to make a recommendation regarding the University Budget Committee.  The President has agreed.  The Senate Executive Committee will meet next Tuesday to make a final recommendation to the President on the composition of the UBC, and would like input from the Senate on this issue.  Alternatives to consider include:  making no change to UBC; make changes according to the Long Beach model; or make recommendations for a new composition for the UBC.
Discussion:

· Another alternative is to consider the discussion of the UBC as a part of the review of the budget process.  

· Both the budget policy and the budget process are up for review this semester.  Chair Mortazavi has requested that the Senate to participate in this process in his letter to the President.  The more urgent item to consider is the composition of the UBC.
· The discussion from two weeks ago was thorough, and it seemed that there was a strong endorsement from Senate to keep the present structure of the UBC.  It was asked if others agreed or disagreed.  
· Disagreement was noted; it is important, at least symbolically, in the spirit of shared governance, to have at least 50% of the UBC be faculty.  The current committee is not structured that way.  
· The current composition of the UBC, as well as Long Beach’s committee, is included in the senate packet.  

· The current structure of the UBC is one that was recommended after extensive review of best practices across the CSU.  Is there any evidence that the current UBC structure is inadequate?

· It was noted that there has been discussion that the UBC is biased towards the faculty.  
· It was noted that the current structure of the UBC has faculty as 50% of the voting members.
· There has been no formal review of the UBC or the budget policy; the review is mandated to occur in Fall ’06.  The review should include an evaluation of the UBC and its performance.

· The current make-up of the UBC seems to be satisfactory, and it does have the 50% voting faculty representation that is desired.  However, without any background material, it is difficult to asses whether or not it is functioning effectively.  The review of the UBC needs to be a part of the total budget review process, which needs to include assessment of data, etc.  
· No one has spoken to the perception of faculty bias on the UBC that was mentioned earlier.  It needs to be determined whether or not this actually exists and/or can be supported with data (minutes of meetings, voting record of UBC members, etc.).  Who is making these assertions and on what basis?

· The UBC’s voting system from last year was explained.  Each voting member was given 40 votes that could be cast in any way; i.e., different numbers of votes could be distributed across the initiatives.  One faculty member cast all 40 votes on one initiative and this was perceived as bias towards Academic Affairs.  However, the voting record shows that this method of voting did not unduly influence any area.  The voting record can be viewed on the budget web site.
· Part of what happens with the UBC will depend on what happens with the task force.  One of the concerns is to have more faculty representation looking at the budget reductions, than just on the budget committee.  
· Keep the UBC intact and use the ad hoc task force to address this year’s budget problems.  There will be expanded representation on the task force.  No dissatisfaction with the current UBC has been heard and it is not possible to come up with a reasonable alternative by November 1.  There isn’t enough time to do justice to evaluation of what is an effective budget committee or process.  

· Similar concern was expressed regarding the timing.  The expanded task force needs to be formed immediately and begin its work, which will be complex and time-consuming.  Talking about the current composition of the UBC is wasting valuable time.  The voting procedure, as described, seems to be a procedural matter which could be addressed if needed, rather than a problem with the current composition of the committee.  

· The one-time funding of reallocations for 06/07 shows that they were balanced across divisions and should dispel any concern about bias towards Academic Affairs.  The UBC, as constituted, works well.  The formation of an ad hoc task force to look at future budget planning suffices for now.

· Keeping the current make-up of the UBC is supported.  Everyone on the committee is charged with maintaining a university-wide perspective.  With good guidance in terms of priorities of the institution, and with appropriate data, the UBC should be fulfilling its charge.  If an individual member of the committee is not following the charge, then that is something that needs to be addressed separately.
· A straw poll was called for to see who supports the current composition of the UBC.  There were 24 Yes votes and 2 Abstentions.  It was noted this would be useful to the Senate Executive Committee.

· The Senate is supposed to review the budget process (and committee) and the budget policy, and it would not be a bad idea to begin discussing who will do this and how it will be done.  The review can happen simultaneously with other budget deliberations; or the Senate could give itself permission to postpone the review to 2007/2008.  There needs to be discussion of the process used to review the structure and function of the current budget policy and process.

· Senator Larson reviewed a handout which was distributed at the meeting, containing several brainstorming ideas for setting up a review process for the budget policy and process.  Some initial ideas were presented for the following:  Who to conduct the review; How to review the HSU Budget Policy; What to review “inside” the HSU Budget Policy; Should we establish a more precise deadline and timetable or not?
· It was suggested that these ideas be forwarded to the UBC for discussion at its meeting on Friday, and that the Senate Executive Committee could also further discuss them at its next meeting and formulate a recommendation to the President.
Resolution to Waive the TOEFL Examination Requirements for Incoming International Students from HSU Bilateral Exchange Partners (#12-06/07-FL)

Not discussed.
TIME CERTAIN:  5:00 P.M.                                                                               
HSU Construction Projects: Current and Future (Carl Coffey and Gary Krietsch)
Vice President Coffey provided a PowerPoint presentation on HSU Capital Improvement Projects.  This was the first year for capital renewal funds from the CSU and HSU was fortunate to obtain funding for several projects.

Recent and current projects include:  Student Recreation Center, Energy Conservation Project, campus and entry signage, L.K. Wood lighting and landscaping, Science B (capital renewal project), Behavioral & Social Science Building, PE Replacement Facility, and property acquisitions (Campus Apartments and Mill Street House).  Pending campus projects include Student housing, West campus parking (non-state funded), and other pending projects, approved by the Board of Trustees, which will depend on the passage of Prop 1D.  Minor capital outlay for 06/07 may go towards converting the Green and Gold Room (Founders Hall) to a classroom.
[The PowerPoint presentation will be available on the Senate web page with the Senate packet materials for this meeting.]

Questions and discussion:

· What happened to the Performing Arts Center, which is included in the Master Plan?  The campus needs to raise 50% of the funds ($50-60 million) in order to get this on the list.

· What happens to the requests for minor capital outlay projects that haven’t been funded, even though they have been at the top of the priority list?  They seem to disappear.  Typically the University Space and Facilities Committee finalizes the priorities and forwards a recommendation.  It was requested that these past projects, which were prioritized at one time, be reviewed again.  For example, ADA and gender equity are very important on this campus, and some of the projects addressed these needs.
· Can anything done about the noise from the co-generation cooling complex system over by the Forbes Complex?  Unfortunately, it is not in a good location, and the noise is a problem.  It can be looked at, but it won’t be an easy fix.

· Is there any way that the West Gym can be not removed?  Is there a process through which the campus leadership can petition to maintain it for the value it offers to the residential campus where the students need an activity center?  The new gym will serve well for intercollegiate athletic activities, but the old gym is suitable for a lot of intramural type activities (basketball, volleyball, indoor soccer, etc.).   Studies show that students need on campus activities and it seems silly to be taking out a structure that affords space for this.  It was noted that while it might be nice to keep it, it is highly unlikely that there would be any support from the Chancellor’s Office.  The campus has a history of making promises to take buildings offline, and then not doing it.  The campus also already has more capacity space (13% more) on campus than it is entitled to, by formula.  When the BSS building is completed, we will be 21% over.  
Coded Memo AA2006-41:  Access to Electronic and Information Technology for Persons with Disabilities (Kevin O’Brien)
Kevin O’Brien, the new director of the Student Disability Resource Center (SDRC) provided a PowerPoint presentation on the Accessible Technology Initiative.  Legal statutes must adapt as new issues relating to accessibility arise.  Executive Order 926 (January 2005) came about based on court test cases.  The Coded Memo AA02006-41 is the work plan for looking at electronic accessibility throughout the CSU system.  

The plan’s three priorities are:  1) universal web access, 2) instructional media accessibility, and 3) procurement of electronic devices.  
HSU is fortunate in that a lot of work has already been done.  To address priority 1) work will need to be done on policy, developing a communication plan, and accessibility training.  For priority 2) there will be a tight timeline.  By June 2007, there needs to be a plan to ensure timely access of instructional materials; this includes timely adoption of textbooks by faculty so that e-texts can be available for disabled students at the same time, and not 3-5 weeks into the semester.  For priority 3), a policy and implementation plan for procurement of electronic materials or equipment must be in place by January 2007.
Kevin O’Brien and Anna Kircher have been designated as the executive sponsors of the Accessible Technology Initiative on campus.  Team members will come from the following proposed areas:  Provost, Budget Office, Instructional Media, Academic Affairs.  It is a campus-wide issue and process and campus-wide representation is needed.

[The PowerPoint presentation will be available on the Senate web page with the Senate packet materials for this meeting.]

Discussion:

· Four lawsuits from campuses across the CSU have driven the Chancellor’s Office to due diligence and follow-through on these issues.  It was noted that HSU is not one of the campuses.  A high level of commitment has already been displayed by faculty and staff on campus to accessibility for students with disabilities.  Many of the components of the work plan are already in place; the work will not be onerous, but there are some gaps that need to be filled in.  The short timelines are for establishing a plan; there will be a 2 – 2 ½ year period for implementation.  HSU is far ahead of some of the other campuses on this.  The remaining work is really filling in the holes.
· Is this an unfunded mandate?  Will departments have to come up with funding to bring equipment up to snuff?  After the October 30 training, at which more information will be available, this question can hopefully be addressed.    
· Faculty were heavily involved in developing the ATI Workplan at the CSU level.  It was encouraged to have faculty members involved on the campus team.  

· It was noted that the proposed team members listed on the slide are based on the coded memorandum.  This is an initial group to cover the logistics.  There will be much broader campus representation involved in the execution of the plan.
· What faculty and student representation will be on the HSU Team?  That will be up to the President.  The proposed team on the slide is what the coded memo recommends.
· Copies of the coded memorandum have been provided in the Senate packet.
· A major issue for the faculty is the requirement that an electronic book be available for classes; this means that textbook selection will have to be moved way up.  In many cases, the textbook will have to be selected before we know who teaches the class.  How will this issue be addressed?

· Chair Mortazavi stated that this is a Senate issue and he will ask the Faculty Affairs Committee to develop a policy that would have the department chairs order the textbooks when the course instructor hasn’t been determined.

Discussion returned to the presentation on HSU construction projects:
· Who is planning the campaign for the centennial in 2013?  The requirements from the C.O. that a substantial part of the budget for a performing arts center has to be fundraising and if we can’t do this in the middle of a centennial capital campaign, then we will probably never be able to do it.  It was requested that the performing arts center be a component of the capital campaign.  
· Every year departments submit minor capital outlay requests that slowly rise to the top of the priority list.  For example, funding for improvement for a recital hall was on the top of the priority list several years ago.  When the money went away, it seems that the list went away as well.  What has happened to the process and what has happened to the previous prioritized lists?

· There is a huge amount of money going towards campus construction projects; at the same time the campus is turned upside down due to a $1.5 million deficit.  How does Academic Affairs raise funds the way capital outlay does?  It was noted that most of the projects are state-funded projects through bonds.

· How will more housing be added for students?  Students need housing that is affordable.  Residence halls are not affordable; it is more expensive than living off campus.  How will low-cost housing as well as housing for non-traditional students be provided?
· Along with the 400 bed project mentioned in the presentation, which will be similar to other campus housing, we are also taking a look at a couple of off-campus locations and talking to developers about the possibility of building additional housing for students.

· A joint letter will be sent out from the ASCSU and the CFA encouraging all faculty to support Prop 1D in the upcoming election.  This will bring more money to campus.  Vice President Coffey was thanked for his efforts that have brought money to the campus for projects.

· The Mill Street house will be demolished first, after the current occupants have left (through attrition).  The campus apartments will be around for 3 or 4 more years.  Best case scenario for construction of the Educational Services Replacement building is four years. 
· It was reiterated that the process by which departments identify needs and get on the priority list for minor capital outlay needs to be re-invigorated.  There needs to be some hope for these crucial projects. 

· It was noted that some of this may happen through the new CSU capital renewal project.  It is meant to be used primarily for replacing systems in buildings (heating, cooling, etc.).  It may be a possible avenue for getting more money.

· The number of acres designated for play field space has decreased from 33 to 12 over time.  Can an argument be made that this recreational space is really needed.  The West Gym is still functional, in that respect.  Tearing down a structure that is performing a useful and needed function does not make sense.
· Can we work more closely on minor capital outlay requests and guarantee that a certain amount of dollars be put towards instructional purposes?  There needs to be better communication and commitment to guarantee that work will be done.  Some projects aren’t overly expensive and could actually be done.  Better communication between the committee that reviews the minor cap requests and the Office of Administrative Affairs would be helpful.

· How did the Green and Gold room get to the top of the list; who made this decision?  This particular decision was a result of the immediate budget crisis.
· If the furnishings for the new buildings are dependent on initiatives such as Prop 1D; what happens if the initiatives don’t pass?  Typically the C.O. will include revenue bonds to cover furnishings etc.  There may be a scheduling/timing issue, but there will be funds. 
· Why do the signs on L.K. Wood not have arrows pointing to the Van Duzer Theatre?  There seem to be a significant number of people coming to campus to attend events at the theatre.  This is a legitimate concern that will be looking into.
· Concern about lack of student housing, especially for non-traditional students was reiterated.  Students over age 24 are the fastest growing student population.  A children’s center and the child development lab are also important issues to students.
· There are apartment complexes off campus being considered that would accommodate families.

· There needs to be gender equity in the bathrooms on NRS buildings; women students are inadequately served by the current facilities.

· Four years ago the budget for deferred maintenance projects on campus was $1.4 million and it is now it under $400,000, because of budget cuts.

M/S/P (Fulgham/Backues) to adjourn and move to the open forum at 5:45 p.m.


















